# **MEMBERS' QUESTIONS**

Question 1	Cllr Rishi Fernando to ask Cllr George
	Cutting, the Executive Member for
	Corporate Services

With the introduction of Voter ID being required in elections for the first time this May, I would like to ask the Executive Member for Corporate Services what steps East Herts has and is taking to make all residents and especially those groups most affected ie young people, older people and people with disabilities aware of this new requirement and would the Executive Member be able to give me specifics on how many applications there have been so far locally for the new Voter Authority Certificate.

### Response

East Herts Council will be running a comprehensive local communications campaign to promote awareness of the Voter ID requirements prior to the May Elections. This will make use of a variety of channels including online and social media, Network, local press, parish newsletters and posters in community venues; and will complement the Electoral Commission's national television, poster and press campaign.

In this regard the Electoral Services Team are working closely with Communications colleagues to identify the priority groups for East Herts and how best to engage with each of these, and with the Council's Healthy Lifestyles Programme Officer to make contact with community groups that the Council is already aware of.

All electors who are registered to vote at a polling station will receive full information regarding the Voter ID requirements on

their poll cards. However, in addition to this the Council is sending in the next week a colour postcard to all 64,000 residential addresses in the district highlighting the change, publicising the availability of the free Voter Authority Certificate for any elector who does not have any of the accepted forms of Photo ID, and providing a web link and telephone helpline number for further information.

The Voter Authority Certificate application portal launched on Monday 16 January 2023. As at today's date, 1 March, East Herts Council had received 48 applications for these certificates.

Recruitment of staff to work in the polling stations on 4 May 2023 is now almost complete, with only a few poll clerk positions still to be filled. Additional staff have been allocated to some polling stations to ensure that the new ID procedures can be carried out efficiently and all polling station staff will receive full training, including on the new Voter ID requirements.

There was no supplementary question.

Question 2	Cllr Ben Crystall to ask Cllr George
	Cutting, the Executive Member for
	Corporate Services

What work is EHC doing with the groups most affected by the introduction of photo voter ID (young people, older people and people with disabilities), to raise awareness of this new requirement and how many applications so far have there been locally for the new Voter Authority Certificate (for people who don't have an approved Photo ID)?

## Response

As Question 1 and 2 were on the same topic, the Chairman grouped the questions together and Councillor Cutting provided one response. Please see response under Question 1.

There was no supplementary question.

Question 3	Cllr Ben Crystall to ask Cllr Jan Goodeve,
	the Executive Member for Planning and
	Growth

Please can councillors be updated on alterations made to the plans for Hertford Leisure Centre and Hertford Theatre since DMC approval? In particular can you provide information on any that will impact the public realm, sustainability and services which the buildings provide to the public?

### Response

In respect to Hartham Leisure Centre various applications to discharge conditions attached to the permission have been made. Application reference X/21/0477/CND approved details of materials. Full details of materials can be seen on Council's online planning database but the palette in summary was a steel standing seam roof and some areas of living roof, with glazing and cement reinforced cladding to the side elevations.

Application X/23/0068/CND has recently been submitted (24/02/2023) and proposes to change the cladding material due to material availability. This change is under consideration by officers.

In respect to Hertford Theatre various applications to discharge conditions attached to the permission have since been made. Application reference X/22/0363/CND approved details of some materials but a further submission is required in relation to other

materials. Full details of materials can be seen on Council's online planning database.

Application 3/22/1291/NMA was submitted to make non-material amendments to vehicular access and landscaping which would have increased planting, removed proposed trees, reduced onstreet parking on the pavement and altered cycle parking. This was refused as the changes proposed were considered to be too extensive to be acceptable as a "non-material" amendment. This decision does not give judgement as to their acceptability but rather that a different type of application needed to be submitted.

There was no supplementary question.

Question 4	Cllr Chris Wilson to ask Cllr Jan Goodeve,
	the Executive Member for Planning and
	Growth

As part of a recent major planning application, a traffic report was submitted with reference to Bishop's Stortford. Essentially, it argued that the development would not have a severe impact on the levels of traffic in the town as by the time the development was built, the traffic would be at such a high level that any additional congestion would make no significant difference. Would you agree that such a report needs to be looked at very seriously, and that if it is correct it puts into doubt whether the District Plan is now fit for purpose? Do you also agree that the District Plan intended for there to be mitigation in place to stop air pollution in Hockerill increasing further as a result of nearby major developments, and that it is now clear that this mitigation has not and is not working? Do you therefore agree that we must seriously consider placing a hold on all developments in Bishop's Stortford until we can be sure that they are not damaging the town centre's viability as a place for

business, and residents' ability to travel in the town as well as threatening their health and wellbeing due to the unacceptable levels of air pollution in Hockerill and beyond?

### Response

You would have already heard Councillor McAndrew's response to Alastair Cooke and my response today covers similar points.

The impact of new development on local air quality is an important planning consideration. When developing the Council's District Plan in 2018 the cumulative impact of building on the sites allocated for development in Bishop's Stortford and elsewhere were fully investigated. This work found that the scale of new development envisaged was not deemed to put undue air quality pressures on the town having taken account of factors including predicted travel patterns, improving emission standards of vehicles and likely uptake of alternatives to car use. The District Plan continues to provide a strong framework for air pollution in the planning application process. Policy EQ4 expects developments to minimise air pollution and incorporate measures in the design, construction and operation of all developments to address any negative impact on air quality.

Councillor McAndrew has already said that redesigns and mitigations can be insisted upon in conditions for planning consent in line with both national guidance and the air quality guidance found in the Council's Sustainability Supplementary Planning Document. An important objective of adopting the SPD in 2021 was to provide further technical guidance to developers on how to implement District Plan requitements. To incorporate appropriate air quality design and mitigation measures, major developments across the District and all development in the AQMA must submit

an air quality assessment as part of the planning application process to demonstrate how new developments will have a neutral or positive impact on local air quality. Therefore, the District Plan and its supporting documents do remain fit for purpose. Whilst there remains traffic pressures at the four way Hockerill junction, and as set out by Councillor McAndrew, smart traffic light phasing installed by HCC, regular East Herts anti-idling campaigns, and lower emissions from more modern vehicles have together resulted in emissions dropping at Hockerill Junction from 63 micrograms per cubic metre in 2017 to 48 in 2021.

Given the policy framework I have outlined and the progress that is already being made towards reducing emission at Hockerill Junction, there is no justification to put on hold all developments in Bishop's Stortford.

Councillor Wilson asked a supplementary question. He said he accepted that when the District Plan was prepared there was mitigation that was supposed to happen and studies at that point but my question is whether that study is still valid and what date that was. Do you have any data on change of travel habits of people in Bishop's Stortford?

Councillor Goodeve said she had not seen anymore recent travel data but said that the District Plan will have a five year review at the end of the year which will provide an opportunity for everything to be looked at in a holistic way.